A MEETING OF THE BOARD OF PUBLIC WORKS & SAFETY OF THE CIVIL CITY OF NEW ALBANY, INDIANA, WAS HELD IN THE THIRD FLOOR ASSEMBLY ROOM AT THE CITY/COUNTY BUILDING ON TUESDAY, AUGUST 2, 2016 AT 10:00 A.M.
PRESENT: Warren V. Nash, president, Cheryl Cotner-Bailey, member and Mickey Thompson, member. 

OTHERS PRESENT:  Police Chief Bailey, Assistant Police Chief Fudge, Fire Marshal Koehler, Fire Chief Juliot, David Hall, Sean Payne, Bryan Slade, Joe Ham, Brandon Sailings, Chris Gardner, Mike Hall, Jessica Campbell, Larry Summers, David Brewer, David Duggins, Linda Moeller and Vicki Glotzbach 

CALL TO ORDER:

Mr. Nash called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:

NEW BUSINESS:

1. IN-AWC re: Cut permit for 410 West 7th Street (5’X9’ Asphalt –emergency repair)
Mr. Thompson stated that is one that he called in and they have already been there.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.
2. Irv Stumler re: Dilapidated buildings (commercial & residential) on Corydon Pike 
Mr. Stumler presented photos of the properties for the board to review.  He said that one of the properties is right at the city line on Corydon Pike.  He said that he knows some of the circumstances behind this one but still feels it is something that shouldn’t be tolerated in the city because it is a very blighted situation.  He said that the address is 2601 Corydon Pike and there are two properties with that same address.  He said that one is a residence and the other is used for a commercial business.  He explained that records show that the corner lot is actually owned by the City of New Albany and is also covered with debris and dilapidated buildings.  He requested that the city check these out and investigate the codes that may be violated and get them cleaned up.
Mr. Nash thanked Mr. Stumler for bringing these to the board’s attention.
COMMUNICATIONS – PUBLIC:

Mr. Derek Misch passed out maps of the closure requests for INAWC projects for the board to review.  He said that the first one is at Camp Avenue and the dates are subject to change because they may have to put in some line stops to shut the main down.  He requested to close Camp Avenue from Adams Street to Knob Avenue on August 8-9 and Camp Avenue from Shady Drive to Knob Avenue on August 9-11.  He then requested to close Jaycee Drive from the railroad to McDonald Street on August 8-11.  He also requested to close the intersection at Briarwood Road and Klerner Lane on August 8-9 with parking restrictions on the south side of Briarwood Road on August 10-12.  He then explained that there are two new projects starting and asked to close Spring Avenue from E. Spring Street to Cost Avenue August 9-13.  He said that the last four pages are maps setting out where the soft cuts will need to be.
Mr. Thompson asked if Klerner Lane would be open at night.
Mr. Misch replied yes.
Mr. Nash asked if the work in the Spring Avenue area is all part of the modernization program.

Mr. Misch replied yes.

Mr. Nash asked if it will be open to residents the whole time.
Mr. Misch replied that they will make sure that the residents can get in and out at all times.

Mr. Thompson asked Mr. Misch if they could meet on the Spring Avenue work at the site because he knows that the alley was just paved between Spring Street and Spring Avenue and he just wants to know what is going to be done there.

Mr. Misch replied yes.
Mr. Thompson moved to approve the above closure requests, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Ms. Jenny Magner, A & M Contracting, passed out information on the project that they will be doing at E. Spring Street and E. 4th Street for TWC for the board to review.  She stated that there is a pole located in front of Bud’s in Bloom at 319 E. Spring Street and they will go underground and place conduit with fiber optic in it that goes down to the corner and then will turn and go parallel to 400 E. Spring Street and come up the pole there.  She explained that they do have to cross utilities and will be doing saw cuts and can do all work without closing any roads but they will be closing lanes, blocking off parking lanes and have arrow boards.  She said there are two spots in the sidewalk around the poles that they will have to cut.  She said they will place gravel there and within 72 hours they will replace those squares.
Mr. Nash asked if this is all in conjunction with the Breakwater Project.

Mr. Kevin Mercer replied yes.

Mr. Thompson stated that he would like to meet with them at the site to see exactly where they are going to make the cuts.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked if they have notified Bud’s in Bloom.
Ms. Magner replied yes and stated that she also contacted the other customer at 400 E. Spring Street. 

Mr. Thompson moved to approve sidewalk cuts at 319 E. Spring Street and 400 E. Spring Street subject to a meeting with him at the site, Mrs. Cotner-Bailey second, motion carries.

Mr. Andy Ashley stated that the Spring Street Project has had some delays because they had some water main breaks between Thomas Street and Jay Street so INAWC is going to replace all of the services for that block beginning on Thursday.  He said it is anticipated to last a week to a week and a half so until they finish the repairs, MAC Construction will not be able to complete their patch and overlay in the west bound lanes.  He also said that MAC has been working every day on the New Albany Paving Project for this last week and completed Security Parkway to Charlestown Crossing and completely rebuilt Academy Drive and Sunset Drive.  He stated that today they are paving part of Klerner Lane, Monty Drive and Pine Creek Circle and are milling Coes Lane and Hedden Court.  He said that they are anticipating paving all of the alleys off Charlestown Road this week that are within the contract and Terry Lane
Mr. Nash asked if they will be able to do anything else while INAWC is repairing the mains on Spring Street.

Mr. Ashley replied that it will be a delay because they’ve already completed all of the work that they possibly can and until the big patch between Jay Street and Thomas Street is completed, they won’t be able to do any other work.  He explained that the next step is to mill and overlay the west bound lanes and to move traffic over and they can’t do that until the patch is completed.
Mr. Thompson stated that they tried to get compaction on that so that they could go ahead with the work but it kept breaking the services so we stopped them.
Mr. Ashley stated that they tried three days in a row and knocked services out each of the three days.  He also stated that they finished all of the fold up patching besides that block.

Mr. Nash asked why they couldn’t start until Thursday.

Mr. Ashley replied that they were supposed to start on Saturday but they had to wait on parts and they won’t be in until Wednesday.

Mr. Thompson stated that we have them stretched a little thin too because we had them do the Elm Street retirement so they had to rerun all of those services so that we can get that closed up.

Mr. Ashley stated that MAC Construction did say that they should still be able to finish by September 23rd even with this delay. 
Mr. Brian Fleck stated that they have storm sewer and the roadway excavation substantially completed on McDonald Lane.  He said that they discovered a conflict with a sanitary force main so that may get held up for a little bit but the rest of it is substantially completed.  He also said that they are streaming for curb on the north side today so starting tomorrow and Thursday they will be slipping curb on the north side and then do prep work on the south side.  He explained that they will wait a couple of days after that to put stone over the curb and get those residents back to their driveways.  He said that they are anticipating Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday of next week pouring curb on the south side and then follow up with driveways on the south side.  He also said that they are hoping to have curb, gutters and driveways done by August 20th and will follow up with asphalt paving and sidewalks. 
Mr. Nash asked if he read a release about the railroad crossing closing.

Mr. Fleck replied that it closed this morning and will be closed for three days.  He then asked Mr. Thompson if he saw the way the barricades and closure were set up on Grant Line Road and if it was okay. 

Mr. Thompson stated that it looked like it was working.  He also stated that they added some signage to help get people around since that part had been opened and now it’s not.  He said that he advised Christiani not to close Cannon because that’s the only way that school transportation has access to that area.

Mr. Fleck stated that the signals on Charlestown Road were activated on Wednesday but are still on a time cycle because the detector loops can’t be put in until they do surface paving.
Mr. Nash stated that there is a flashing arrow going south bound and asked if it is meant to be that way.
Mr. Summers stated that it is the new standard for permitted turns and the flashing yellow arrow means that you are permitted to turn but you are not protected.
OLD BUSINESS:

1. Cherry Street Erosion

Mr. Ham stated that he spoke with Mr. Greg Carlton out of the Seymour District and as part of the jumbo pipe repair, they have looked upstream all the way up to Captain Frank Road to make sure of what is going on and to look for other unforeseen problems that could develop.  He said that he did inform them of the problem that Ms. Rhodes is having at 344 Cherry Street and they were going to take a look at that corridor through there and they hope to have results of their study done by the end of the month.

Mr. Nash asked if he will inform the board after he is informed.
Mr. Ham replied yes.  He said that they did do an inspection inside of the pipe and did find some places where the roof was starting to sag in the existing structure that is still open.  He explained that they are looking at the study including that pipe and upstream as far as what can they do, what should they do and what their options are on how to wrap this up.  He stated that the next milestone, depending on the direction they go, will be to have some idea by the end of October on what they are going to do.  
Mr. Nash asked what the status of the repair right now.
Mr. Ham stated that it is open sufficiently enough that we are not having any issues with any backwater effect.  He said they have the bank stabilized and the pipe is open and they have been able to inspect it to know that there are some issues and how they will address those.  He said they will have a study done at the end of this month that will also include what they found upstream.  He added that the decision of what they are going to do will come at the end of October.
Mr. Nash asked if we had a major rain event today would we have a major problem there.

Mr. Ham replied no and stated that we have had some pretty severe rain and no sign of a problem there.
TABLED ITEMS:
COMMUNICATIONS - CITY OFFICIALS:

Mrs. Moeller presented the June 2016 Bank Reconciliation Worksheet and requested that it be read into the minutes.

Mr. Nash asked to let the record show that the Bank Reconciliation Worksheet for June 2016 was read into the minutes.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey stated that Ms. Lewis asked her to remind the board that this Saturday the Farmer’s Market is extending their closure on Bank Street from Market Street to Spring Street for the event by La Leche League of Southern Indiana. 
Mr. Mike Hall stated that the Summer Celebration is this Saturday, August 6th at 6:00 p.m. at the riverfront amphitheater and will feature the band Wildwood at 6:30 p.m. with the Louisville Crashers following them and fireworks will be after that.  He requested that the board approve the closure of Water Street and the boat ramp.
Mr. Thompson stated that the boat ramp should be closed the night before.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the closure of Water Street starting at 2:00 p.m. on Saturday, August 6th with the closure of the boat ramp starting on Friday, August 5th, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.

Mr. Thompson stated that the contractor is working on the final tie in on the sanitary sewer on Elm Street and is not sure how far up Elm Street he will have to go to get the right elevation but once that tie in is made he will be ready to bring it up to grade.  He said that the water company has one more connection to make up near 8th Street so they are almost finished.  He said that barring any other unforeseen problems, we’re looking at possibly next week having that brought up to grade, the cap put on and getting it ready for asphalt.
Mr. Nash asked how far away we are from completion.

Mr. Thompson replied that once the cap is put on and that sets up then it is just a matter of getting the contractor in to pave and get it ready to reopen.
Mr. Nash asked Mr. Thompson to check on the dumpster on the corner of Pearl Street and Market Street.
Mr. Thompson said that he will check on it.  He also said that he talked to them about the lift that was blocking the sidewalk.

Mr. Nash stated that they left it there over the weekend.

Mr. Thompson said that they moved it off to the side so it wasn’t completely blocking the sidewalk.  He said that when they were working it had the sidewalk blocked so he talked to them about needing the board’s permission to do that but they were finishing the work and it is gone today.

Mr. Nash asked Mr. Ham to inform Ms. Rhodes as to what is going on regarding the Cherry Street erosion.  
Mr. Ham stated that he would.
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey asked about the street sign on Hollary Drive.

Mr. Thompson said they moved it from the end of the road to the beginning of the road.

APPOINTMENTS: 

BIDS:

CLAIMS:

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:
Mrs. Cotner-Bailey moved to approve the Regular Meeting Minutes for July 26, 2016 as corrected, Mr. Thompson second, motion carries.
ADJOURN:

There being no further business before the board, the meeting adjourned at 10:35 a.m.

___________________________               


____________________________

Warren Nash, President
            


Vicki Glotzbach, City Clerk
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